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Minutes of a Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Land Management Committee

Held on 16th July 2020 at 13:30 
By Zoom
	Present:

Chairman: Cllr Graham Abbott, Cllr Lawrence Britt, Cllr Gill Buckley 
Parish Clerks: S Smyth, C Dickson
Members of Land Management groups: Richard Farley, Rob Aram, Sarah Sloan, Tim Strudwick and 1 member of the public 

	
	Details
	Action

	LM-0217

	Apologies for Absence 
Cllr J Warne
	

	LM-0218
	Declarations of Disclosable (DPI) or Non-Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)

Cllr Britt – allotments
	

	LM-0219
	Minutes of the Meeting 11th June 2020 
The minutes were confirmed as accurate.
	

	LM-0220
	Matters Arising (Not on Agenda)
LM-0180 – Cremer’s Watercourse quotes have been on hold due to the Covid 19 crisis
LM-0184 – the Rectory Bus shelter amendments are not yet complete.
LM-0185 – Low Farm Wood not yet investigated as a Community Asset.
LM-0190 – the Clerk is still negotiating with the Company for the new play area equipment.
LM-0205 - completed.

LM-0206 - allotment rents surplus funds on agenda.

LM-0206 - allotment rents were discussed at the full Council meeting on the 22nd June and the Councillor allotment holder dispensation was renewed.

LM-0206 - the allotment toilet shed has been reopened with anti-bacterial wipes provided.

LM-0206 - the allotment inspection has been completed

LM-0207 - on agenda

LM-0208 – New combination padlock now in place
LM-0209 - on agenda

LM-0211 - on agenda

LM-0212 - on agenda
	

	LM-0221
	Chairman’s Report given by Cllr Abbott
The children’s play equipment at the Memorial Hall and Meadow View are now reopened.  The Deputy Clerk and myself undertook a visual risk assessment and safety check.  One rotten wooden grip on the zip wire was identified but the repair was already in hand. The play areas are already busy with people enjoying themselves. 

Two areas appear to be antisocial hotspots, the Cemetery and Church Fen.  The Cemetery WW2 bench has been the subject of some vandalism.  A contributing factor seems to have been hot weather and most occurrences have been later in the evening.  The Clerk has been in contact with the local Police who have indicated they will occasionally patrol the areas.  

Litter has been an issue at both areas.  A lot of the Cemetery rubbish is from McDonalds but they do come out and pick up the litter on a regular basis.  It is not just McDonalds as there are plenty of Co-op food wrappers as well.  The hot weather encouraged people to come out and picnic.
	

	LM-0222
	Written Report from Brundall Allotment Association – Sarah Sloan
In the last month, our work party has been doing many jobs that can be completed with social distancing.  The sit on lawn mower has been repaired.  The outer paths have been cut, the central areas mowed with the small mower, paths have been infilled with soil and seeded with grass.  Our communal compost heaps, have been closed for a while, due to abuse, ie the dumping of items that could not be composted.  They will not be reopened and are being converted to a storage area.  We expect that we will be cutting the inside vertical side of the hedge surrounding the site and also the top of the hedge shortly.

We had a distanced outside committee meeting on 20th June 2020.  

Sharon Smyth, the Parish Clerk, did an inspection of the site on Wednesday 8th July.
	

	LM-0223
	Brundall Countryside Park – Tim Strudwick
A draft paper of the Aims of the Countryside Park were circulated to Councillors: 

Aims

1.  The Countryside Park is not a 'town park'.

2.  The Park’s unique attractiveness lies in its naturalness.

3.  The Park should offer variety of perspective and ensure the maintenance of significant areas of cover for wildlife. 

5. A policy of non-intervention has been adopted. The grass and undergrowth in all parts of the woodland will die down naturally each winter.     

6. Neither the edges of the Park nor the edges of the walking/parkrun tracks should be cut.    Hard-edge fencing should be kept as ‘green’ as possible.  

7. The ‘weeds’ are not weeds; they are wildflowers and should be allowed to grow naturally.

8. The parkrun track, the glade and the avenues into the glade will be kept cut.

The Site

This parcel of land (approximately 12.6 acres), is situated in the western-most part of Brundall. Most of the site falls within Brundall Civil Parish, but a small part of the site lies within Postwick with Witton CP. The northern boundary of the site is demarcated by Postwick Lane and the southern boundary by the Norwich to Great Yarmouth and Lowestoft railway line.  East of the site lies a private, grassy access track with the gardens of the houses of West End Avenue beyond. West of the site are wooded grounds surrounding St Andrew’s House.  Until 2012 the site was been in arable cultivation.  Work has been undertaken to plant 1600 new woodland trees, including an orchard and nuttery, an area of wildflower meadow, paths and allotments.  Five mature Oak trees run in a line, from north to south.  Scattered shrubs and trees occur along the northern boundary of the site.   Approximately 5 acres of the new Brundall Countryside Park have been developed into allotments for the community to use.  The remaining 7.6 acres has been allocated for quiet recreational use.  A Friends group has been set up to help steer and develop the new Countryside Park. 

Activities

Recreational activities will be guided towards quiet pursuits.  Since one of the key themes for the Park is to provide cover for wildlife, energetic/loud activities would conflict with this policy through disturbance to animals and possible damage to habitats.  Therefore, such activities have been discouraged through the lack of large open spaces in which these could take place, e.g. ball games.  Picnic benches will not be provided as these may also encourage activities that could disturb the peacefulness of the Park.   Sitting benches may be installed to allow users to quietly enjoy their surroundings and to offer a resting place if needed.  Activities that are encouraged at the Park for the enjoyment of the local community include:

 • Walking 

• Nature watching

 • Running/jogging

 • Dog walking 

• Gardening (allotments)

 • Reading/drawing

 • Fruit picking 

Brundall Parish Council already provides facilities elsewhere in the village for energetic activities, sports and picnics. No cycling, horse riding or motorized vehicles apart from those authorized vehicles will be allowed on site.

Brundall Parish Council in partnership with Friends of Brundall Countryside Park, Brundall Allotment Association and Brundall parkrun.
	

	LM-0224
	Written Report from the Friends of Cremer’s Meadow – Gill Buckley and Judy Davies
The Friends resumed their regular sessions on Friday mornings once given permission to do so by the PC. A Risk Assessment is in place which enables work to be carried out safely and within Government guidelines.

An Orchid Count was undertaken on 30th June and 4100 Southern Marsh Orchids were counted and 4 Bee Orchids. Slightly lower than last year but still a very good number.

We are wanting to review the way we manage the water meadow. It may be that we are doing it the best possible but there are a number of questions being raised by Friends and it makes sense to review our practise over time. This will be started at a meeting on 17th July (open air, maximum of 6 people) where we will take into consideration the various expert opinions available. 

Dr Jo Parmenter (whose firm carried out the initial survey of the flora on the site and produced the first development plan) made an ad hoc visit to the meadow recently and gave helpful advice. She also said;
 it looks so good, and I couldn’t believe how much the wet meadow had improved since the last time I saw it, nor that you’d only been managing it for 4-5 years.

The annual Cut and Clear will take place on 2nd September with help from Bure Valley as usual. We won’t be having the annual picnic lunch afterwards, unfortunately due to the restrictions but it should be a productive day. Liaison with Bure Valley will ensure we link into their Risk Assessment processes to ensure that session will be done within guidelines.

We do need more volunteers for this event – again working safely within guidelines. The Meadow is very thick this year and it will be very hard work. Please can the PC advertise this event as much as possible.
	

	LM-0225
	Written report from Richard Farley, Brundall Tree Warden
CEMETERY

At a previous Land Management Committee meeting on 13/1/2020 it was agreed that a planting scheme to enhance the area, £375.88p was agreed to be put aside for the purchase of the trees and associated materials.

The Broadland Tree Warden Network have been able to source funds from Broadland District Council of £300 with a shortfall of £75.88p, so I suggest we use part of the money the Parish Council agreed to give us to enable the original supply of trees requested to be sourced, and some to be used in sourcing equipment to undertake the works . This will also be used at Low Farm Wood.

At the present time we use our own personal equipment to undertake any work. 

The remainder of the £300 would be used to remove the scrub and brush from the site to leave the area tidy once the planting scheme is complete.

We plan to start in October once lockdown is eased further. (hopefully)

LOW FARM WOOD

The Management Plan is signed and we will start work during the Autumn/Winter period.

I was given many bluebell bulbs these, will be planted when time allows. More are always welcome.  

VARIOUS ISSUES for information

I met with Tim Strudwick and we both thought a few more trees could be planted at the Countryside Park north western end and a few willows near to the wet area at the bottom end which could help in drawing water from the ground.                                                                                                               

I was asked by Claudia early in March to look at a Corsican Pine that is causing concern to a resident. This tree is on the boundary of the churchyard that fronts Church Lane (the road that gives access to Church Fen).

Due to lockdown there has been a delay but recently I asked Mark Symonds the Broadland Tree Officer and the church representive to view, it was not found to be a danger but dead wood and ivy need to be removed and the lean to be monitored.

We do have concern about the erosion that has taken place on the steep bank on this stretch of unmade road. Mark suggested we try and stabilise the bank by planting holly or similar.

Not sure who owns this bank but I think the community pay back team have cleared on the Parish Councils behalf in the past.

Several trees in Brundall have signs of Ash dieback and I feel we should advise residents to report any concerns.

The Tree Council have produced a guide for tree owners I will let Sharon and Claudia have the details, perhaps this could be put on Parish Council website.
	

	LM-0226
	Parkrun 
No report received.
	

	LM-0227
	General Public Participation 

Mr Rob Aram had submitted an idea for a poster advertising the 4 open spaces in Brundall.  Its aim is to promote the open and public spaces owned or managed by the Council and could be placed on the Council’s notice boards.  The Clerk and Rob will finalise the poster to be recommended to the full Council for approval.*
	*Clerk/RA

	LM-0228
	Committee Matters
Park Run
Brundall Park Run are chomping at the bit to resume but the parkrun Association won’t let them yet.  They will keep the Clerk updated.
Public Participation

None.
	

	LM-0229
	Allotments 
Discussion of Rob Aram’s paper titled Allotment Fund (see attached)
The Deputy Clerk explained the rationale behind the paper. When the allotments were set up there was no policy put in place for the income from the allotment rents.  Were they to be set aside for the maintenance of the allotment site or included into the general income for the Council, like the Cemetery income? The BAA would like the Council to take a view on the income received from the allotment rents.  Rob’s paper sets out various positions the Council could take and policies to go along side them.  Over the past few years there have been verbal promises to ring fence any surplus from the rents exceeding any expenditure but this has never been formalised or actioned.

Due to Cllr Britt being unable to vote on this issue it was agreed that the paper will be put forward, with one minor amendment, for consideration to the next full Council meeting with a suggestion from the Land Management Committee that any surplus (or deficit) from the allotment rents and expenditure be ring fenced solely for allotment maintenance and improvement, with the proviso that the Council can borrow the funds for emergency expenditure, with the full Council agreement, if required.
Allotments Inspection - report from the Clerk
Date of Inspection: Wednesday 8-7-2020

Attendees: Sharon Smyth (Clerk) and Sarah Sloan (Chairwoman of Brundall Allotment Association)

SS and SS conducted a walkaround and Sarah explained that due to lockdown and sometime personal issues some of the plots had fallen into varying degrees of neglect. There were not many.

Sarah explained that the BAA now conduct their own regular inspections (monthly) and that each plot holder has an A4 sheet about the plot and how the Committee has rated it under a new traffic light system.

Red for immediate action required. Amber for some issues need urgent addressing and green for plot is well maintained and no action is required.

Sarah will forward to the Council a copy of each of the forms so that the Council is fully informed.

Sharon will leave the BAA to do the reminders to any plot holders who are identified as amber and red. 

If there is an amber warning or red, the BAA make every effort to work with the plot holder to find out the reasons for the neglect and often it is due to health issues or family issues. In some cases, the BAA has helped to maintain the plot until such time as the plot holder is able to get back to independently working their plot.

Some sheds are in need of monitoring as they may need some attention, particularly the sheds which abut the outer pathways. 

Sarah will also ensure that any foliage poking into the pathways are cut back.

The toilet shed was in good repair and its paintwork is in good condition. The interior was kept clean and had all the necessary cleaning provision including anti-bacterial wipes for use in this Covid19 pandemic.

The fencing was in good condition also. The hedging on the outer perimeter is slightly encroaching on the paths and the BAA have this in hand to be cut back soon.

The gates were in a good condition with all necessary signage still intact. The notice board is still new and is well painted and sturdy.

The main community shed is under the responsibility of the BAA as is the small shed.

The compost bays are no longer all in use as Sarah explained that they had been somewhat abused.

The polytunnel is under construction but the shell was clearly visible and looked to be installed very well and the groundwork and foundations looked solid.

The trees in the middle area are not owned by the parish council but they have been inspected in a separate Tree Inspection Report in January 2020. No works had been identified as needing any work to the trees.

The paths and the inner community areas including the disabled bays all looked to be well maintained and cut well. No complaints were made about these areas.

It was agreed that the January plot inspections are not useful as the time of year means that most plots are dormant and plot holders do not regularly go down to tend to them. However, an inspection of the other facilities will still be carried out to ensure there are no maintenance issues.
Taps and Dip Tanks

A proposal from the BAA for additional tap towers and dip tanks at the allotments was received too late for the agenda.  The BAA were asked to fully cost the proposal, with 2 or 3 quotes, to be presented to the next LM Committee meeting.*

Public Participation

None
	*BAA

	LM-0230
	Cemetery 
4 headstones have been found to have holes near their bases.  It looks like an animal but Abbey Memorials have indicated it is natural sinkage.  They have been given the go ahead to undertake remedial work necessary.  1 damaged headstone will be repaired by the owner.

 The sleepers making up one compost bay have been moved, probably to allow better turning or parking near the contractor’s access gate.  There is only one compost bay left.  It has no reflective strips for those parking/turning at night time.  A working party to consider the relocation of the compost bay will meet on site.  Clerk to organise.*
The wooden WW2 bench is irreparable.  The Clerk will investigate replacing it with a metal one, similar to the WW1 one near the war memorial.  Costs to be presented at the next meeting.*

Public Participation

Mr Farley’s Tree Warden report included that the BTWN received £300 from BDC meaning the funds earmarked by the Parish Council can now be used for other expenditure at the Cemetery.  The Clerk and Mr Farley will work together on how to reallocate the earmarked funds.**
	*Clerk
**Parish Clerk/Tree Warden

	LM-0231
	Cremer’s Meadow

Cllr Buckley thanked Tim Strudwick for his management submission.  It will be discussed at the next Friends meeting.

The cut and clear day will be the 2nd September.  As quite a few volunteers are needed the Friends are not sure how to manage the social distancing restrictions.  Input from Tim would be gratefully received. 
Any changes to the water course have been put on hold due to Coronavirus. 

Public Participation

No public spoke
	

	LM-0232
	Countryside Park
The original policy paper on the management of the Countryside Park needs to be moved on and updated for current use. The Park has been well used in Lockdown but some activities were those not normally permitted - cycling, noisy activities, ball games. A discussion needs to be had about what is and isn’t allowed but this needs to include whether there will be Rules to adhere to, or Directives, or only Advisory Guidelines.  How will the Council enforce rules/restrictions regarding non-permitted activities.  The circulated paper (see LM-0223 above) is a good starting point.  Suggested amendments to be circulated around the Committee and Park leadership.  These will be the aims for the next 5 years of the Park.  The end ‘rules’ should be positive and welcoming.
Public Participation

A member of the public suggested the Committee/Council formulates a policy for how the Park is to be used and the rules/dos and don’ts to be displayed at the Park be drawn from that.
	*Clerks/
Leader

	LM-0233
	Smaller Areas (bus stops, play areas)
The disabled ramp at the new rectory bus shelter is not quite finished yet.

The Annual Play Inspections was taking place this morning.

The Clerk is in talks with Wicksteed regarding the replacement and new bouncer pieces of equipment.
The surfacing on the MH play area was assessed as having a medium to high safety risk when the grass was long.  However now the grass has been cut the unevenness is not quite so bad and the risk has been reduced to medium.  Signs have been erected to highlight the problem and ask users to tread carefully.  The MH discussed the issue at their last meeting and will be having a topsoil delivery to be spread over the affected areas and seeded in the autumn. 

The play areas have been reopened.
	

	LM-0234
	Low Farm Wood
The proposed work at Low Farm Wood is planned to begin in the Autumn.  The Agreement is in place and signed.

Cllr Buckley enquired about progress on forming a circular walk.  The contact at County Estates has been suspended and a different officer is covering his work.  Unfortunately, this means he doesn’t have the time to look at the issue at the moment, however they are happy with the BTWN doing the works and only ask that they/the PC liaises with the tenant farmer.

Public Participation

The Tree Warden requested that a report on Ash dieback be circulated and promoted on the website.*
	*Clerk


	LM-0235
	Church Fen
The Clerk has received a copy of a lease between the BA and the PC for 40m wide and 5m deep section of river frontage at Church Fen and a request from the BA to renew the lease.  It was signed on the 31st January 2000 to run for 21 years with a peppercorn rent to be paid if demanded.  The Committee agreed in principle to recommend for the lease to be renewed. It will be put before the full council for a decision.
The broken slats have not yet been replaced.  A quote was received that was deemed quite high.  2 other quotes have been requested but not received.  The Deputy Clerk will forward contractor details used for one of her other parishes for additional quotes.*

Garden Guardian have been requested to cut back the overhanging bushes.
	*Deputy Clerk

	LM-0236
	Draft Risk Assessment for 2020

The draft Risk Assessment for 2020 had been circulated to Councillors.  This was approved by the Committee.

Cremer’s Working Party RA is completed by the Friends.  Cremer’s Visitor RA is completed by Cllrs Warns and Buckley.
	

	LM-0237
	Finance

Budgetary Update
a) The LM expenditure had been circulated to Councillors. (see below). 
b) The request to pay for a larger wheelie bin at the Cemetery was approved.  The current cost is £390 per year, the larger bin will cost £471.20 per year.  This should help with some of the littering problem at the Cemetery.

c) Details of a litter bin for Church Fen had been circulated to Councillors.   Purchase was approved at a cost of £128.00.  This includes delivery and bolts to secure the bin.  The Clerk will ask if the BA will contribute towards the cost of emptying it as part of the new lease for the river frontage.*
d) Quotes for the broken slats are still being sourced.  To be considered at the full Council meeting.
	*Clerk


	LM-0238
	Clerk’s Correspondence
None received.
	

	LM-0239

	Items for the next Agenda
Metal bench for the Cemetery

Allotment taps and dip tanks

Risk Assessments - Cremer’s, Countryside Park, Low Farm Wood

Countryside Park Aims

Membership of the LM Committee
	

	LM-0240

	Dates for the next meetings of the Land Management Committee
24th September 2020

12th November 2020

14th January 2021

11th March 2021

Meetings will be held via Zoom unless otherwise agreed and notified.

Meeting closed at 3.20 pm.
	

	Signed as a true record …………………………………………….…….    Date ………………………… 


	Brundall Parish Allotments
	
	Countryside Park
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Income and expenditure 2020-21
	
	Income and expenditure 2020-21

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Expenditure
	rent
	393.75 
	
	Expenditure
	annual rent
	551.25 

	
	grass
	0.00 
	
	
	expenses
	0.00 

	
	water
	80.37 
	
	
	
	

	
	repairs
	0.00 
	
	
	
	

	
	sundries
	15.98 
	
	
	
	

	
	cesspit
	 
	
	
	
	

	
	Total
	490.10 
	
	
	Total
	551.25 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Income
	rent
	         (61.89)
	
	Income
	
	0.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Deficit / (Surplus)
	         428.21 
	
	
	Deficit / (Surplus)
	551.25 

	
	Clerk's costs (approx)
	500.00 
	
	
	
	

	
	
	         928.21 
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Repairs
	
	
	
	Expenses
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	0.00 
	
	
	
	

	Sundries
	
	
	
	
	
	

	soap
	
	15.98 
	
	
	
	0.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	Total
	
	1,318.28 

	
	
	15.98 
	
	Cremer's
	
	101.13 

	
	
	
	
	Land Management Spending
	1,419.41 


	Play Equipment
	
	Cremer's Meadow 2020-21 Expenditure and Income

	
	
	
	

	Expenditure 2020-21
	
	Balance b/f
	

	
	
	
	

	
	0.00
	Barn door lock repair
	91.13

	
	
	Barn door lock repair
	10.00

	Church Fen
	
	 
	 

	
	
	Total
	101.13

	Expenditure 2020-21
	
	
	

	board walk wire
	65.00
	
	

	tree reduction
	200.00
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	265.00
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Cemetery
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Expenditure 2020-21
	
	
	

	Water
	11.93
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	11.93
	
	


PROPOSED POLICY FOR THE FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT OF THE ALLOTMENT SITE

1. PURPOSE OF THIS PAPER

In each year since the allotment site opened, the total rental payments from the allotment plotholders to the Parish Council (PC) have exceeded the costs of running the allotment site. This has led there to be a regular surplus of income over expenditure. The BAA has at various times raised the issue of what should happen to that surplus, and have proposed that any such surpluses should be accumulated into an “allotment fund”, to be “ring fenced” for expenditure only on the allotment site. 

2.  HISTORY

Following the creation of the allotment site in 2014, the BAA committee was aware that the starting level of rent would probably prove to be in excess of the costs incurred. The future of any such surpluses was felt to be of valid concern to allotment plotholders. In order to avoid future friction between the PC and BAA when there was the intention that they would work together in partnership, I submitted a discussion document for the consideration of the PC in 2015 called “Management of Allotment Finances”. That paper raised the issue which is the subject of this paper, proposing that the retention of those surplus payments should be into an allotment fund. The PC considered my paper, I wasn’t invited to take part in any discussion about it, and the PC chose not to address the issue. 

When Gill Buckley became a councillor in 2015, she took up the issue and was involved in continuing discussions about it. She can clearly recall that Councillor Nurden subsequently assured her that the allotment funds would be “ring fenced”.

When Councillor Price was chair of the Land Management Committee Richard Farley recalls that Councillor Price agreed that the allotment funds should be ring-fenced.

So at times, it appears that some councillors appear to have understood the issue and have indicated their agreement with the BAA case for ring-fencing. However, it appears that the councillors involved did not follow through and initiate any such clear policy agreement or implementation within the PC.

In 2020, the issue remains a major concern of BAA. BAA wishes to have a clear resolution of this issue.

3.  THE ISSUE

This paper is intended to explain the issue, to describe the various policy options that the PC could have adopted, and to offer a suggested policy for the PC to adopt. The aim is that the issue should now be resolved, rather than repeatedly resurfacing without resolution.

The allotment site has now been in operation for 6 years, covering the financial years from 2014/2015 to 2019/2020. Over that time, costs have grown slightly and there was a rent increase in 2017. In order to illustrate the issue easily within this document, for simplicity the relative rents/costs are taken from one year (2019/2020) and replicated across the six years to give an overall picture. This will be an approximation but is considered to be sufficient for illustrating the issue.

In the financial year 2019/2020 the rental payments from allotment plotholders to the PC totalled £3042 and allotment site expenditure was recorded as £2311. For simplicity let’s call them income of £3000 and expenditure of £2300. 

That makes a surplus of income over expenditure of £3000 - £2300 = £700 for 2019/2020.

So if we replicate that surplus over the whole six years so far, the total surplus built up over that time has been 6 * £700 = £4200. If the same pattern is followed in 2020/2021, the historical surplus will grow to £4900, and so on.

Where has that £4200 that the allotment plotholders have paid gone? What has it been spent on? Who has benefited from it?

In 2017 rents were increased even though the allotment plotholders had by then put c£2000 “into the bank”, but those previous surpluses were not taken into consideration.

BAA believes that as allotment plotholders were making those payments for using the allotment service, those funds should only be available for use in managing the allotment site. For example, if in the future the fencing needed replacement, say at a cost of £4000, where would that funding come from? As things stand, in the future the PC could say “oh dear, we haven’t got that sort of money, we will need to put up the allotment rents to pay for it”. But the allotment plotholders have already paid in £4200 which would more than cover the cost of that fencing, with no need to increase the rents.

It may have been felt that the issue of allotment rents was a relatively minor matter, in terms of a few pounds here or there. It is suggested that the PC has to recognise that it is running quite a large allotment site, with a turnover from their paying parishioners in the first six years of c£18000. In that context it is felt that the PC should be clear thinking about how it deals with those finances.

4.  A CHARGED-FOR SERVICE AND OVER-CHARGING

Most of the services provided by the PC are funded through the Council Tax and are available freely to all.

Special consideration needs to be given to “paid for” services. If the PC overcharges for such a service it can be seen as being unfair to the users of the service.  If it undercharges it can be seen as being unfair to other parishioners because they will be subsidising a “paid for” service that they are not using. It is quite appropriate for the PC to make the policy decisions it wishes to make in this area, for example choosing to subsidise a service, or choosing to treat it as a source of additional income for the council. However, the PC should be able to explain and justify the policy that it has adopted to its parishioners.

If the expenditure over the six years has been £2300 * 6 = £13800 and the surplus income received during that time has been £700 * 6 = £4200 then it can be seen that there has been an overcharge over the six years of about 30%. 

By way of alternative illustration, consider a plotholder who has had a full-size plot since the opening of the site and who currently pays £55 annually for their plot. Over the six years that plotholder will have paid in £330. While 77% of that has gone towards the cost of running the site, the other 23% (£76) has gone …..Where? Spent on what? Who has benefited from the £76 that they have paid in? 

This overcharging would not necessarily be in itself a serious issue as long as those surplus funds are retained for the future benefit of allotment plotholders, for example in carrying out future repairs, further developing the site, or avoiding the need for future rent rises. Hence the concept of “ring fencing” or a dedicated “allotment fund” whereby the funds put in by allotment holders are retained for future use in relation to the site, rather than “lost”.

5.  POLICY OPTIONS

When the site was being created, the policy options that the PC could have adopted are:

POLICY A    
SUBSIDISE

With this approach, the PC makes a conscious decision to subsidise the allotment service. Rents do not cover costs, but the PC feels that the overall benefit to the community justifies asking non-allotment parishioners to contribute to the provision of the service. This was a common situation in councils for many years, but has been less common over recent years, especially under austerity. This policy can be seen as unfair to parishioners who do not have allotments but who would be paying towards the service.

POLICY B   
TREAT IT AS AN INCOME STREAM

With this approach the PC makes a conscious decision to augment the income of the PC by charging more in allotment rents than it costs to run the service. The surplus that is accrued is then spent on other services. This can be seen as unfair to allotment plotholders: when they are paying for their allotment they are also paying towards the provision of other services as well. They can be seen to be paying a supplement on top of their Council Tax and so end up paying more than other parishioners for general council services. 

POLICY C
TREAT THE ALLOTMENT SERVICE AS SELF-CONTAINED

With this approach, the aim is for the allotment service to be self-funding. The PC does not provide a subsidy. Nor does it take away any surplus for other uses. Over time, the aim is that the income and expenditure balance out. It is fair to allotment plotholders as they know that their payments are only going to be used for funding the allotment service and are not going to be used to pay for other services. It is fair to those parishioners who do not have allotments as they are not expected to contribute to a service which they do not use and which could be being paid for by those who do use it. 

POLICY D
NO CLEAR POLICY

With this approach, the PC does not have a clear understanding of where it stands on the issue. It seems unable to clearly explain its rationale to allotment holders and other parishioners. Decisions may have been of an ad hoc nature and courses of action may have changed over time depending on the personalities involved. There are no clear processes defined for the clerks on how to deal with the surpluses.

My observation is that the PC has (unconsciously) settled into Policy D (ie No Policy). In practical terms over the years, this has had the effect that the PC has (again unconsciously) been implementing Policy B (ie make a “profit” on the service). This has happened without the PC having had any discussion about the moral issue of having allotment plotholders paying extra for general council services in comparison with their fellow parishioners who do not have an allotment. 

In previous discussions it has been informally suggested that “the PC spent a lot of money on setting up the allotment site and it is reasonable for allotment plotholders to ‘pay back’ some of the money that the PC spent on it”. If so, who would the allotment plotholders be paying back? The allotment site was established from funding from Persimmon Homes under the Section 106 scheme. There is no requirement for funds to be repaid to Persimmon. There is no historical PC allotment debt to be repaid. Any “paying back” by allotment plotholders would therefore be into general PC funds. The Persimmon funding was a one-off windfall which enabled the PC to invest in various initiatives. That windfall was also spent on the Countryside Park and Cremer’s Meadow. Instituting the principle of “paying back” would lead to the situation where allotment plotholders would be “compensating” their fellow parishioners who (ironically) may be using the (also Persimmon funded) Countryside Park and Cremer’s Meadow…. for free. When the sports hub comes in, are the PC planning to get the users of that facility to “pay back” the PC for the Persimmon funds used? The “repay” argument is not seen as justifiable by BAA.

6.  SUGGESTED POLICY

A suggestion as to the policy that the PC should have adopted is offered here, with the intention that it could be used by the PC to formulate the policy that it needs:

The financial management of the allotment service is intended to be fair to both allotment holders and to non-allotment parishioners.

The PC intends the allotment service to be financially self-contained. Over time, the aim will be that allotment income and expenditure will broadly match. 

The PC does not intend to subsidise the allotment service. The costs should be covered by the allotment holders through their rental payments.

The PC does not intend to use any allotment rental income for non-allotment purposes. If surpluses accrue due to allotment expenditure being below rental income, those surpluses will be retained in an “allotment fund”. [Operation of such a fund is described below]. 
The PC will work in partnership with BAA in managing the allotment site and the allotment fund.

The level of rents will be reviewed annually (in consultation with BAA), in the light of the anticipated costs and the state of the allotment fund.
The PC will work with BAA to consider the need for expenditure on the maintenance and enhancement of the site. 
7.  OPERATION OF THE ALLOTMENT FUND
The accrued surpluses are intentionally described as the “Allotment Fund”, rather than as a reserve. Reserved funds can be re-allocated, merged, split etc as part of financial re-organisations. Using the word “Fund” is intended to indicate that it is something different, it being a dedicated repository for protected allotment funding. 

The fund would operate along the following lines:

All rental income will be added to the fund. Expenditure on the allotment site will be paid out from the fund.

Any surpluses at year-end will remain in the fund.

In the early years of the site, maintenance costs (of a new site) will be expected to be relatively low. The surpluses in those early years will enable a buffer to be built up, so that monies are readily available to help in covering later costs, and to act as a reserve.

The fund built up will enable the peaks and troughs of expenditure (for example on major repairs) to be managed easily, without the need for rent fluctuations. 

If surpluses continue to build, a reduction in rents could be agreed with BAA. Alternatively, agreement could be reached with BAA to maintain or increase the surplus for a specific reason, for example to contribute to a fund for purchasing the Countryside Park land.

IF BAA volunteers undertake maintenance or administrative work which would otherwise need to be paid for out of rental income, those savings will be accrued in the allotment fund. Hence the efforts of the volunteers will be reflected in financial benefit to the allotment plotholders.

8.  NEED FOR A CLEAR POLICY

To avoid continuing unhappy discussions about this issue, it is requested that the PC should adopt a clear policy on the financial management of the allotment service. BAA recommends the adoption of Policy C. If the PC does not wish to adopt that Policy C, BAA firmly requests that the PC demonstrates that it has seriously considered this issue and that it makes a clear, documented statement of the policy that it has chosen to adopt.

Rob Aram         Secretary, Brundall Allotment Association

13th July 2020
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